



## UvA-DARE (Digital Academic Repository)

### Scaling rights: the 'Turkey deal' and the divided geographies of European responsibility

Bialasiewicz, L.; Maessen, E.

**DOI**

[10.1080/0031322X.2018.1433009](https://doi.org/10.1080/0031322X.2018.1433009)

**Publication date**

2018

**Document Version**

Final published version

**Published in**

Patterns of Prejudice

**License**

CC BY

[Link to publication](#)

**Citation for published version (APA):**

Bialasiewicz, L., & Maessen, E. (2018). Scaling rights: the 'Turkey deal' and the divided geographies of European responsibility. *Patterns of Prejudice*, 52(2-3), 210-230. <https://doi.org/10.1080/0031322X.2018.1433009>

**General rights**

It is not permitted to download or to forward/distribute the text or part of it without the consent of the author(s) and/or copyright holder(s), other than for strictly personal, individual use, unless the work is under an open content license (like Creative Commons).

**Disclaimer/Complaints regulations**

If you believe that digital publication of certain material infringes any of your rights or (privacy) interests, please let the Library know, stating your reasons. In case of a legitimate complaint, the Library will make the material inaccessible and/or remove it from the website. Please Ask the Library: <https://uba.uva.nl/en/contact>, or a letter to: Library of the University of Amsterdam, Secretariat, Singel 425, 1012 WP Amsterdam, The Netherlands. You will be contacted as soon as possible.

*UvA-DARE is a service provided by the library of the University of Amsterdam (<https://dare.uva.nl>)*

# Scaling rights: the ‘Turkey deal’ and the divided geographies of European responsibility

LUIZA BIALASIEWICZ  AND ENNO MAESSEN 

**ABSTRACT** In this article, Bialasiewicz and Maessen examine how responses of the European Union (EU) to the refugee crisis have been differentially spatialized within and outside the EU’s boundaries, noting how the crisis has operated a geographical sorting, not just of the right to legal and humanitarian protection, but also of the right to be included within the spaces of Europe’s presumed responsibility. They highlight, in particular, the divided affective geographies delimiting concerns with ensuring the bodily safety of Europeans within the EU’s member states from the need to ensure safe passage for refugees at and beyond the EU’s borders. Such divided geographies made themselves violently visible in the spring of 2016. As EU politicians from the right, centre and left were calling with seemingly one voice for the need to assure ‘the protection of European women’ from what was being presented as an unprecedented surge of sexual attacks perpetrated by newly arrived ‘refugees’, at that very same moment, fundamental legal notions of safety and protection were being rescripted as part of the EU’s ongoing negotiations with Turkey to take on the management of refugee flows at the EU’s external borders. In the current piece, Bialasiewicz and Maessen focus on the ‘Turkey deal’ specifically, but they also locate these events in a broader re-scaling of EU responsibilities over the past decade, noting the effects of such re-scaling on the access to basic rights: within, outside and at the borders of Europe.

**KEYWORDS** borders, migration, ‘refugee crisis’, Turkey

## Who should Europe care for and where?

As a contribution to the discussion of the imagined temporalities of the refugee crisis in this special issue, we wish to draw attention also to its imagined *spatialities*, noting how the two function in concert to produce particular understandings of *what* Europe is, *whom* it should care for and *where*.<sup>1</sup> We focus on the so-called ‘Turkey deal’, announced in March 2016 in response to mass arrivals of migrants at the European Union’s (EU) southeastern borders. The ‘deal’ is illustrative, we argue, because it highlights in stark (and violent) fashion the spatial and political ambiguities that characterize

1 We adopt the term ‘Europe’ in this article to denote the institutions and actors of the European Union acting as representatives of the wider ‘Europe’.

contemporary EU border and migration management. By looking at how responses to the refugee crisis have been differentially spatialized inside and outside the EU's boundaries, we reflect on how the crisis has operated a geographical sorting not just of the right to legal and humanitarian protection, but also of the right to be included in the memory of 'what Europe stands for', and within the space of Europe's responsibility.

As colleagues from the New Keywords Collective, writing on 'Europe/Crisis' in early 2016 reminded us, there is a pressing need to unsettle radically both the conceptual categories in which we seek to understand the European discourse on 'migration' and 'refugees', and its presumed geographies, in particular contesting its imagining as a phenomenon 'external' to (what we take to be) Europe.<sup>2</sup> We wish to take up their call by focusing on some of the forms of externalization of the refugee crisis that have consented at once a distinct migrant politics within EU member states, and a distinct geopolitics in relation to the EU's neighbours. In our analysis, we look specifically to how spatial separation and distanciation have created divided affective geographies delimiting concerns with ensuring the bodily safety of Europeans within the EU's member states from the need to ensure safe passage for refugees at and beyond the EU's borders: divided affective geographies that separate out the subjects of Europe's care and (also historical) responsibility.

When the President of the European Commission Jean-Claude Juncker delivered the State of the Union address on 9 September 2015, right at the apex of the refugee crisis, it was precisely an appeal to a common European historical responsibility and 'historical fairness' that framed his call to the assembled members of the European Parliament:

... for Europe it is also a matter of historical fairness. We Europeans should remember well that Europe is a continent where nearly everyone has at one time been a refugee. Our common history is marked by millions of Europeans fleeing from religious or political persecution, from war, dictatorship, or oppression. ... We Europeans should know and should never forget why giving refuge and complying with the fundamental right to asylum is so important. ... I am counting on you, in this House, and on all Member States to show European courage going forward, in line with our common values and our history.<sup>3</sup>

In his speech, Juncker was careful not to specify to *whom* and *where* European refuge was due: indeed, he noted that Europeans should be proud, not fearful,

2 New Keywords Collective, 'Europe/crisis: new keywords of "the crisis" in and of "Europe"', ed. Nicholas de Genova and Marina Tazzioli, 2 March 2016, available on the *Near Futures Online* website at [www.nearfuturesonline.org/europecrisis-new-keywords-of-crisis-in-and-of-europe](http://www.nearfuturesonline.org/europecrisis-new-keywords-of-crisis-in-and-of-europe) (viewed 26 March 2018).

3 Jean-Claude Juncker, 'State of the Union 2015: time for honesty, unity, solidarity', Strasbourg, 9 September 2015, available on the *European Commission Press Release Database* website at [www.europa.eu/rapid/press-release\\_SPEECH-15-5614\\_en.htm](http://www.europa.eu/rapid/press-release_SPEECH-15-5614_en.htm) (viewed 26 March 2018).

of the fact that ‘today it is Europe that is sought as a place of refuge and exile. It is Europe today that represents a beacon of hope, a haven of stability in the eyes of women and men in the Middle East and in Africa.’<sup>4</sup>

Yet this unifying appeal to Europe’s supposed legacy of refuge remained only that: as one commentator surmised, ‘while Juncker’s speech in the European Parliament was strong on history, it fell flat when it came to policy proposals in this crisis’.<sup>5</sup> Indeed, in the weeks and months that followed, the EU became increasingly geographically divided in its response to the crisis, with also a geographical sorting of the right to Europe’s legacy of ‘historical fairness’.

These divided geographies made themselves violently visible in the spring of 2016. As EU politicians from the right, centre and left were calling with seemingly one voice for the need to assure ‘the protection of European women’ from what was being presented as an unprecedented surge of sexual attacks perpetrated by newly arrived ‘refugees’,<sup>6</sup> at that very same moment, fundamental legal notions of safety and protection were being rescripted as part of the EU’s ongoing negotiations with Turkey to take on the management of refugee flows at the EU’s external borders. In the current piece, we focus on this particular political moment, and on the ‘Turkey deal’ specifically, but it is important to locate these events in a broader re-scaling of EU rights and responsibilities over the past decade.

Within the EU, scholars have long noted the emergence of differential ‘affective geographies’, sorting populations and individuals into those to be feared and those to be cared for.<sup>7</sup> In their introduction to the recent special issue of *Patterns of Prejudice* on ‘Anxious Politics in the European City’, Wayne Modest and Anouk de Koning stress how the emergence of new affective geographies of anxiety in Europe cannot be separated from wider social, political and economic shifts occurring over the past several decades in European welfare states, shifts related to broader forms of political-economic restructuring (and crisis), as well as to demographic transformations (both real and perceived) in European populations. As ‘European countries struggled to come to terms with the social changes in the make-up of welfare states and national populations’, they note, ‘this led to the emergence of new questions of *how to care for one’s citizens or even who should be understood as a citizen to be cared for*’.<sup>8</sup>

4 Ibid.

5 Gerald Knaus, ‘The refugee policy the EU needs today’, *Judy Dempsey’s Strategic Europe*, 15 April 2016, available on the *Carnegie Europe* website at [www.carnegieeurope.eu/strategieurope/?fa=63340](http://www.carnegieeurope.eu/strategieurope/?fa=63340) (viewed 26 March 2018).

6 ‘Cologne’s aftershocks: the ultimate victim of sexual assaults by migrants could be Angela Merkel’s liberal refugee policy’, *The Economist*, 16 January 2016. Accounts have been discredited since.

7 Visible in the ‘affective’ fragmentation of European cities and their populations: see, among others, Loïc Wacquant, *Urban Outcasts: A Comparative Sociology of Advanced Marginality* (Cambridge: Polity Press 2007).

8 Wayne Modest and Anouk de Koning, ‘Anxious politics in the European city: an introduction’, *Patterns of Prejudice*, vol. 50, no. 2, 2016, 97–108 (99, emphasis added).

The question of 'who should be understood as a citizen to be cared for' is fundamental, as it speaks to both actual juridical-political definitions of (and boundaries to) citizenship, as well as to the wider affective geographies inscribing who belongs to the community 'to be cared for'; wider affective geographies inscribing who should be the subject of care and concern, and of those much-abused terms 'European solidarity' and 'responsibility'. Modest and de Koning emphasize, in fact, that the creation of hierarchies of belonging to the national (and European) community is being directly tied today also to a spatial differentiation of rights,<sup>9</sup> and this is the crucial point that we wish to pick up on here.

Again, such forms of differentiation are in no way new to the refugee crisis of 2015 and historical parallels could be traced with various other instances in Europe's not-that-distant past, when the sorting of refugees' bodies and rights was so powerfully described by Hannah Arendt.<sup>10</sup> Nevertheless, the past two decades have witnessed a growing decoupling of political as well as socio-economic rights from territory within EU member states and, all the while, their increasingly territorialized policing.<sup>11</sup> Whether it is attempts to specify differential rights of intra-EU migrants to welfare benefits (suggested, or already adopted, by a number of states) or proposals for the outright stripping of basic political rights, including citizenship, from those considered a security threat (most prominently discussed in France but also in a number of other EU states following the Paris attacks), forms of what Ranabir Sammadar terms 'differentiated citizenship' have become evermore pervasive.<sup>12</sup>

While such differentiation and deterritorialization of the access to rights is gaining ground (and acceptability) within EU member states, it has been even starker at the EU's borders and in the EU's more extended forms of 'border-work'. As we have argued elsewhere,<sup>13</sup> for over a decade now, the 'border-work' of EU member states has stretched far beyond the physical borders of the EU. Border officials now routinely speak of 'remote control borders' (or 'bordering at a distance'), of 'layered inspection strategies' or of the 'thickening of borders' through 'buffer-zones'. The EU's neighbours to the east and south have played a crucial role in these policies, whether

9 Ibid., 102–3.

10 Hannah Arendt, 'We refugees' [1943], in Marc Robinson (ed.), *Altogether Elsewhere: Writers on Exile* (London: Faber & Faber 1996), 110–19. For a consideration of how Arendt's writings on the condition of the refugee can be applied to the 'illegalization' of refugees in Europe today, see Marieke Borren, 'Towards an Arendtian politics of in/visibility: on stateless refugees and undocumented aliens', *Ethical Perspectives: Journal of the European Ethics Network*, vol. 15, no. 2, 2008, 213–37.

11 For an overview of many of these growing divides, see Dimitris Ballas, Danny Dorling and Benjamin Hennig, *The Social Atlas of Europe* (Bristol: Policy Press 2014).

12 Ranabir Sammadar, *Refugees and the State: Practices of Asylum and Care in India, 1947–2000* (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage 2003). Highlighting, again, parallels between contemporary delimitations to regimes of rights and the (post)colonial condition.

13 Luiza Bialasiewicz, 'Off-shoring and out-sourcing the borders of Europe: Libya and EU border-work in the Mediterranean', *Geopolitics*, vol. 17, no. 4, 2012, 843–66.

through EU-financed hardening of controls at their own borders with states further afield (such as through the EUBAM programme in Ukraine and Moldova, launched in 2005), or by participating in joint policing operations designed to prevent migrants from reaching the EU's external borders (as has been the case in the Mediterranean over the past decade). Many such agreements have been bilateral in nature, directly engaging states such as Spain and Italy with North African counterparts (Morocco in the case of the former and Libya in the case of the latter).<sup>14</sup>

The differential de-bordering of the EU's borders has not only relied on such direct collaboration with more or less unsavoury regimes at its external borders, charged with halting irregular migration flows. The control of the EU's borders has also progressively been transformed into a highly complex and geographically dispersed system of 'border management', relying on a much wider array of institutional and private actors, far beyond the territory of the EU. Most often, the first 'border guard' that a traveller to the Schengen space will encounter is indeed the travel agent or airline company representative, now tasked with assessing their immigration and visa status (Canadian political theorist William Walters has coined the term 'viapolitics' to refer to the crucial role that modes of transport and transport routes play in power struggles over mobility, and especially over its control: very much a crucial form of power in the attempts to halt the flows of refugees across the 'Balkan route' in the autumn of 2015).<sup>15</sup>

The role of external actors, state as well as private, in stemming but also (and equally importantly) in sorting and administering migrant flows, has become crucial to the EU's border-work, together with the proliferation of off-shore reception and detention centres and 'regional protection' facilities. A key function of such facilities has been to act as 'sorting locations' in the management of migration flows: as various scholars have argued, they are spaces in which the right to certain rights is determined, where access to citizenship is (differentially) deliberated.<sup>16</sup> This is a crucial transformation of the border regime, for the centres and camps that already exist at the EU's borders (and those being proposed) are not simply deterritorialized, exceptional, 'waiting spaces' in which European rights do not (yet) apply. They are rather sites that are crucial to the sorting and organization of the right to European

14 Nick Vaughan-Williams, *Europe's Border Crisis: Biopolitical Security and Beyond* (Oxford: Oxford University Press 2015); Maribel Casas-Cortes, Sebastian Cobarrubias and John Pickles, 'Rebordering the neighbourhood: Europe's emerging geographies of non-accession integration', *European Urban and Regional Studies*, vol. 20, no. 1, 2013, 37–58; Nicholas de Genova and Natalie Peutz (eds), *The Deportation Regime: Sovereignty, Space and the Freedom of Movement* (Durham, NC: Duke University Press 2010).

15 William Walters, 'Migration, vehicles and politics: three theses on viapolitics', *European Journal of Social Theory*, vol. 18, no. 4, 2015, 469–88.

16 See, among others, Didier Bigo, 'The (in)securitization practices of the three universes of EU border control: military/navy-border guards/police-database analysts', *Security Dialogue*, vol. 45 no. 3, 2014, 209–25; and Vicky Squire (ed.), *The Contested Politics of Mobility: Borderzones and Irregularity* (London: Routledge 2010).

rights, through a principle of differentiated inclusion. Access to the right to asylum in the EU is thus no longer regulated through physical presence on the territory of an EU member state, but determined in geographically dispersed locations.

There is another important set of geographies at play in the EU's border-work, and this too is in no way novel to the crisis of 2015. Together with the off-shoring of such sorting and detention locations, the past years have also seen an important shift in the political discourse on *responsibility* for migration. It is therefore not just the physical management of migration that has been externalized, but also the 'blame' and attribution of responsibility. As Maribel Casas-Cortés *et al.* argue in their analysis of the dynamics of externalization,<sup>17</sup> irregular migration has long been presented by EU institutions as the direct product of the failures of states in the European neighbourhood to secure their territories and borders properly. So too with the crisis of 2015, presented as 'inflicted on Europe' by external agents whose responsibility it therefore was to solve the crisis.<sup>18</sup>

The 'Turkey deal' announced in March 2016 could be seen as simply part of a variety of forms of externalization and distancing of the responsibility for Europe's migration management, also since it aimed to replicate already-existing agreements with the EU's other neighbours to the south and east. Nevertheless, it merits our close attention, both for its scale and ambition, but especially for its explicit suspension and rescripting of EU member states' obligations under the 1951 Geneva Convention on the Rights of Refugees, in particular the obligation of *non-refoulement* (push-back) to countries not considered 'safe'. It is also revealing of the divided geographies of Europe's 'historical responsibility', so frequently invoked in the months that preceded the agreement.

## The 'deal' and its divided geographies

Faced with an 'unmanageable' flow of people through the 'Balkan route' into the EU, in the early spring of 2016 a proposal was brought forward by German and Dutch politicians to 'restore control over the external border in the Aegean'.<sup>19</sup> Under the proposed 'deal' (officially, the Merkel–Samsom Plan),

17 Maribel Casas-Cortés *et al.*, 'New keywords: migration and borders', *Cultural Studies*, vol. 29, no. 1, 2015, 55–87.

18 The EU's Valetta Summit on the crisis of November 2015 did precisely that: 'exporting' the responsibility for the flows to Europe's neighbours. New Keywords Collective, 'Europe/crisis'.

19 European Stability Initiative, 'The Merkel Plan: restoring control; retaining compassion. A proposal for the Syrian refugee crisis', 4 October 2015, available on the *European Stability Initiative* website at [www.esiweb.org/pdf/ESI%20-%20The%20Merkel%20Plan%20-%20Compassion%20and%20Control%20-%204%20October%202015.pdf](http://www.esiweb.org/pdf/ESI%20-%20The%20Merkel%20Plan%20-%20Compassion%20and%20Control%20-%204%20October%202015.pdf) (viewed 27 March 2018), 1.

all migrants reaching Greece after the date of 20 March 2016 would be returned to Turkey; once numbers of arrivals had fallen, Syrian refugees specifically would be resettled (on a voluntary basis) to EU states. The 'deal', however, was presented not simply as a necessary solution to regiment the 'chaos' of unregulated mass migration flows at the EU's southern borders. Equally important in justifying its terms, as put forward by the deal's Dutch and German proponents, was the need to 'combat the business model of smugglers' by ensuring the safety of migrants attempting irregular crossings into the EU: migrants' forcible return to Turkey would, in the deal's terms, 'offer [them] an alternative to putting their lives at risk'.<sup>20</sup>

With the Netherlands holding the EU Presidency in the first semester of 2016, Dutch politicians were key in preparing the ground for the 'deal' (most prominently, Prime Minister Mark Rutte and the then-leader of the Dutch Labour Party (PvdA) and Rutte's coalition partner, Diederik Samsom, after whom the deal is named). Just days before the proposal was presented, PM Rutte suggested that the deal would certainly 'decrease the inflow of refugees to zero'.<sup>21</sup> Claims that the 'deal' would 'protect' migrants were fundamental to the case made by the Dutch, with the proposal's co-sponsor Samsom arguing forcefully that the deal would entirely eliminate the incentive for refugees to make the dangerous crossing from the Turkish Aegean coast to the Greek islands. Samsom argued, moreover, that despite the objections of the office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and other organizations such as Amnesty International that condemned the 'deal' as illegal and inhumane,<sup>22</sup> returning refugees would be fully in agreement with international law, as long as procedures were executed 'properly and with care'.<sup>23</sup>

In order to make the deal possible, however, Greece would be required to apply the principle of 'safe third country' (a fundamental pillar of the EU Asylum Procedures Directive, Article 38) to Turkey, enabling it to return to the latter's territory refugees who crossed the Mediterranean from Turkey to

20 Council of the European Union, 'EU-Turkey statement, 18 March 2016', Press Release 144/16, available on the *European Council—Council of the European Union* website at [www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/18-eu-turkey-statement](http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/18-eu-turkey-statement) (viewed 27 March 2018).

21 'Rutte: instroom naar nul bij deal met Turkije', *Het Financieele Dagblad Economie en Politiek* (online), 15 March 2016, available at [www.fd.nl/economie-politiek/1143527/rutte-instroom-naar-nul-bij-deal-met-turkije](http://www.fd.nl/economie-politiek/1143527/rutte-instroom-naar-nul-bij-deal-met-turkije) (viewed 7 June 2016, no longer available without subscription).

22 'EU Turkey summit: EU and Turkish leaders deal death blow to the right to seek asylum', 8 March 2016, available on the *Amnesty International* website at [www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2016/03/eu-turkey-summit-reaction](http://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2016/03/eu-turkey-summit-reaction) (viewed 27 March 2018).

23 Nicole Besselink and Marno de Boer, 'Samsom: Akkoord kan blauwdruk zijn voor andere migratieroutes', *Trouw* (online), 9 March 2016, available at [www.trouw.nl/tr/nl/36361/Vluchtelingen/article/detail/4259472/2016/03/09/Samsom-Akkoord-kan-blauwdruk-zijn-voor-andere-migratieroutes.dhtml](http://www.trouw.nl/tr/nl/36361/Vluchtelingen/article/detail/4259472/2016/03/09/Samsom-Akkoord-kan-blauwdruk-zijn-voor-andere-migratieroutes.dhtml) (viewed 27 March 2018).

Greece.<sup>24</sup> Importantly in these debates, a distinction was made between the nature of that ‘safety’, that is, *between a ‘safe third country’ for refugees to now be returned and a ‘safe country of origin’*. Under the EU Asylum Directive, a ‘safe country of origin’ is considered safe for its own citizens (defined as free from persecution or bodily harm), while a ‘safe third country’ is deemed to be ‘safe’ for citizens (and, more specifically, refugees) of other nationalities. We will say more about how this distinction was scripted and operationalized in the ‘deal’ in subsequent sections of the paper, so we simply highlight here how it crucially relied on a differentiation of the right to ‘safety’ and protection.

Another rubric of differentiation was key to the arguments made for the ‘deal’ as well. Its EU proponents were in no way preoccupied with hiding their thoughts on their prospective partner. Suggestions that Turkey might gain leverage over the EU through the ‘refugee deal’ that was part of the negotiations were directly dismissed.<sup>25</sup> PM Rutte argued that, dealing with Turkey was necessary, regardless of the domestic situation in that country, because ‘if you only want to deal with countries that hold the same standards with regard to press freedom and human rights as ourselves, then we will turn out to be very lonely’.<sup>26</sup> To ‘protect Europe’ from the chaos of unregulated migration flows—and refugees themselves from unscrupulous smugglers and the dangers of land and sea crossings—EU standards and the rights enshrined within EU and international legislation had to be re-assessed.<sup>27</sup>

24 ‘Turkey as a “safe third country for Greece”’, 17 October 2015, available on the *European Stability Initiative* website at [www.esiweb.org/pdf/ESI%20-%20Turkey%20as%20a%20safe%20third%20country%20-%202017%20October%202015.pdf](http://www.esiweb.org/pdf/ESI%20-%20Turkey%20as%20a%20safe%20third%20country%20-%202017%20October%202015.pdf), 2–3 (viewed 27 March 2018).

25 ‘Rutte: instroom naar nul bij deal met Turkije’.

26 Max van Weezel, ‘Pijnlijk, hoe Rutte is gedraaid over Turkije’, *Vrij Nederland*, 18 March 2016, available at [www.vn.nl/pijnlijk-rutte-draait-over-turkije](http://www.vn.nl/pijnlijk-rutte-draait-over-turkije) (viewed 27 March 2018).

27 This ‘re-assessment’ of legal obligations became, indeed, the breaking point in the attempted cabinet formation following the March 2017 Dutch elections, opening a breach between the Liberal Party (VVD), the Christian Democrats (CDA), the Liberal Democrats (D66) and the Green Party (GroenLinks). The Green Party considered the Merkel–Samsom Plan (now also being proposed as a blueprint for further new deals with countries in North Africa) to provide insufficient guarantees for the well-being and protection of refugees, arguing that, in line with the 1951 Convention, political refugees had the inalienable right to request asylum in the EU. The other three parties considered the deal to be in line with the stipulations of the Convention, and de facto downplayed the dire situation of refugees in Turkey and Greece, as well as the political instability and ongoing human rights violations in Turkey. Joost de Vries and Remco Meijer, ‘Was het onwil van GroenLinks of wilden VVD, CDA en D66 niet bewegen?’, *De Volkskrant*, 13 June 2017, available at [www.volkskrant.nl/politiek/waarom-klaver-een-tweede-keer-nee-zei-tegen-migratievoorstel-a4500582/](http://www.volkskrant.nl/politiek/waarom-klaver-een-tweede-keer-nee-zei-tegen-migratievoorstel-a4500582/); Leo Lucassen, ‘Logisch dat GroenLinks er niet uitkomt met deze stemmingmakers’, *NRC Handelsblad* (online), 13 June 2017, available at [www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2017/06/13/logisch-dat-groenlinks-er-niet-uitkomt-met-deze-stemmingmakers-11064748-a1562767](http://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2017/06/13/logisch-dat-groenlinks-er-niet-uitkomt-met-deze-stemmingmakers-11064748-a1562767) (both sites viewed 27 March 2018).

Appealing to the exceptional, 'crisis' nature of that particular moment, European responsibility (and legal obligations) could thus be suspended, shifting both the task *and* the moral and legal register elsewhere. The protection of Europe—but also, ostensibly, of the migrants themselves ('from unscrupulous smugglers')—required a divided security regime. It is on this divide that we now wish to focus, stressing how such an unequal operation of security regimes constitutes a powerful political and geopolitical practice, deciding and delimiting *who* is to be kept safe, and *where*.

Over the past decade, scholars have noted how the War on Terror has been sustained by strictly bounded geographical imaginations of 'safety', invoked to justify both military interventions abroad, and the excesses of the security state at home, both in North America and in the EU.<sup>28</sup> A geographically differentiated 'logic of protection' has been fundamental in sustaining such interventions and excesses: as Iris Marion Young argued in her 2003 essay, 'the Bush administration repeatedly appealed to the primacy of its role as protector of innocent citizens and liberator of women and children to justify consolidating and centralizing executive power at home and dominative war abroad'.<sup>29</sup> This logic of protection relied on a series of gendered bodily *and* geographical distinctions: 'constituting the "good" men who protect their women and children by relation to other "bad" men liable to attack'.<sup>30</sup> As feminist geographers and scholars in critical security studies have noted,<sup>31</sup> that which Lila Abu-Lughod termed 'a new colonial feminism'<sup>32</sup> has been key in the tracing of distinct 'myths of protection', both at home and abroad,

28 Rachel Pain, 'Everyday terrorism: connecting domestic violence and global terrorism', *Progress in Human Geography*, vol. 38, no. 4, 2014, 531–50; Rachel Pain, 'The new geopolitics of fear', *Geography Compass*, vol. 4, no. 3, 2010, 226–40; Rachel Pain, 'Globalized fear? Towards an emotional geopolitics', *Progress in Human Geography*, vol. 33, no. 4, 2009, 466–86; Rachel Pain and Susan J. Smith, *Fear: Critical Geopolitics and Everyday Life* (Aldershot: Ashgate 2008); Lynn A. Staeheli and Caroline R. Nagel, 'Rethinking security: perspectives from Arab-American and British Arab activists', *Antipode*, vol. 40, no. 5, 2008, 780–801.

29 Iris M. Young, 'The logic of masculinist protection: reflections on the current security state', *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, vol. 29, no. 1, 2003, 1–25 (10).

30 *Ibid.*, 13. Judith Butler, in her much-cited piece 'Sexual politics, torture and secular time', made similar points, noting how the deployment of particular narratives of 'freedom' was being 'used as an instrument of bigotry and coercion ... most frightfully when women's sexual freedom ... is invoked instrumentally to wage cultural assaults on Islam that reaffirm US sovereign violence'; Judith Butler, 'Sexual politics, torture and secular time', *British Journal of Sociology*, vol. 59, no. 1, 2008, 1–23 (3).

31 Among others, Jennifer L. Fluri, 'Bodies, bombs and barricades: geographies of conflict and civilian (in) security', *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, vol. 36, no. 2, 2011, 280–96; Laura J. Shepherd, 'Veiled references: constructions of gender in the Bush administration discourse on the attacks on Afghanistan post-9/11', *International Feminist Journal of Politics*, vol. 8, no. 1, 2006, 19–41.

32 Lila Abu-Lughod, 'Do Muslim women really need saving? Anthropological reflections on cultural relativism and its Others', *American Anthropologist*, vol. 104, no. 3, 2002, 783–90 (784).

constituting subjects in need of protection, threatening others and 'securitizing actors'.<sup>33</sup>

Indeed, the 2015 refugee crisis, at first presented as a crisis of/at Europe's borders, very quickly shifted in both political discourse as well as material response from simply a question of 'external' border management to a question of maintaining 'internal' order. The need to maintain 'order' did not only regard member states' physical and institutional 'carrying' and 'reception' capacity. Faced with a 'wave' of hundreds of thousands of mostly young male refugees, the popular and political rhetoric of the catalogue of potential challenges represented by large-scale irregular migration quickly expanded its scope of dangers to fundamental risks to the EU's very stability and social order. The events in Cologne and other European cities on New Year's Eve 2015 became an unfortunate turning point in these discussions: the refugee-as-potential-terrorist became rescripted also as the refugee as potential rapist, molester and abductor of European women, with politicians from Austria to Germany to the Netherlands all calling with urgency to preserve the safety of women's bodies from the impending threat posed by the 'refugees' and 'asylum-seekers' (the terms used interchangeably) now roaming the streets of European cities.

From tabloid newspaper (and not only) covers depicting (white) female bodies attacked by dark groping hands, to public initiatives to arm women with self-defence spray by far-right parties such as the PVV in the Netherlands or 'Team Stronach', a right-nationalist fraction in the Austrian parliament,<sup>34</sup> such framings became part of a wider narrative, with the female body under attack becoming the embodiment of an attack on Europe itself, on its 'values', its 'social rules' and its 'civilization'.<sup>35</sup> The 'rescue narratives' invoked in the spring of 2016 appealing to 'saving white women from brown men' in Europe's cities echoed the very 'colonial feminist' imaginations described by Young and Judith Butler, with precisely the very same sort of geographical and bodily sorting of the right to

33 Lene Hansen, 'Theorizing the image for security studies: visual securitization and the Muhammad cartoon crisis', *European Journal of International Relations*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2011, 51–74; Axel Heck and Gabi Schlag, 'Securitizing images: the female body and the war in Afghanistan', *European Journal of International Relations*, vol. 19, no. 4, 2012, 891–913; Krista Hunt and Kim Rygiel (eds), *(En)gendering the War on Terror: War Stories and Camouflaged Politics* (Aldershot: Ashgate 2006); Sandra Morgen, Barbara Sutton and Julie Novkov (eds), *Security Disarmed: Critical Perspectives on Gender, Race and Militarization* (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press 2008).

34 'Team Stronach: Pfefferspray reizte Frauen', *Heute*, 8 March 2016; 'Demonstranten aangehouden bij "verzetsspray"-actie Wilders', *Trouw* (online), 23 January 2016, available at [www.trouw.nl/tr/nl/4500/Politiek/article/detail/4231091/2016/01/23/Demonstranten-aangehouden-bij-verzetsspray-actie-Wilders.dhtml](http://www.trouw.nl/tr/nl/4500/Politiek/article/detail/4231091/2016/01/23/Demonstranten-aangehouden-bij-verzetsspray-actie-Wilders.dhtml) (viewed 27 March 2018).

35 For a discussion of the histories of this sort of rhetoric in the Austrian context, see Michal Krzyzanowski and Ruth Wodak, *The Politics of Exclusion: Debating Migration in Austria* (New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Publishers 2008).

protection,<sup>36</sup> a right that has been quite differently refracted in the EU's attempts to 'deal' with the migrant crisis *beyond* its borders.

### **Making Turkey 'safe'**

While the popular press in Austria, Germany and the Netherlands was constructing these narratives of 'rescue' and appeals to protection in the early spring of 2016, a parallel set of discussions was taking place on a different question of 'safety', with the very same three EU states as key protagonists. Following several years of increasingly strained relations between the EU and Turkey, and with Turkish EU-accession negotiations practically at a standstill, the refugee crisis of 2015 brought a sudden 're-set': another of the crisis' 'productive' effects. A key moment in this regard was President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's visit to Brussels, followed by visits of the European Commission's (Dutch) Vice-President Frans Timmermans and German Chancellor Angela Merkel to Turkey in October 2015.<sup>37</sup> The timing of these visits was striking given the Turkish domestic context. Peace and disarmament negotiations between the Turkish state and the PKK (Kurdistan Workers' Party) had been controversially broken off following national elections in June 2015. The election results had been dramatic for the ruling AKP (Justice and Development Party) since they failed to gain a majority in parliament and witnessed, for the first time, the left-wing HDP (Peoples' Democratic Party) acquiring a solid presence. The successful formation of a coalition government between the AKP and any of the other parties was rumoured to have been obstructed by President Erdoğan who allegedly preferred a majority government, leading to a snap election later that year.<sup>38</sup>

These and other worrisome political developments had, in the preceding months, led EU officials to stress repeatedly their concern with the domestic situation in the country. Nevertheless, despite such widely expressed concerns, the European Commission in October 2015 announced a delay in its

36 As well as a racialized sorting of responsibility for violence against women, see de Leeuw and van Wichelen on how violence against women in the Netherlands has been scripted as 'something they [Muslims] do'; Marc de Leeuw and Sonja van Wichelen, 'Civilizing migrants: integration, culture and citizenship', *European Journal of Cultural Studies*, vol. 15, no. 2, 2012, 195–210 (198).

37 Andrew Rettman, 'Turkey and EU start haggling on refugee crisis', *EUobserver*, 5 October 2015, available at [www.euobserver.com/justice/130559](http://www.euobserver.com/justice/130559); Eric Maurice, 'Merkel pushes for Turkey EU membership talks', *EUobserver*, 19 October 2015, available at [www.euobserver.com/enlargement/130735](http://www.euobserver.com/enlargement/130735); Ian Traynor and agencies, 'EU summit will push Turkey on helping to stem flow of Syrian refugees', *Guardian* (online), 15 October 2015, available at [www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/15/eu-summit-will-push-turkey-helping-stem-flow-syrian-refugees](http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/15/eu-summit-will-push-turkey-helping-stem-flow-syrian-refugees) (all sites viewed 27 March 2018).

38 Associated Press, 'Turkey headed for more elections after coalition talks break down', *Guardian* (online), 13 August 2015, available at [www.theguardian.com/world/2015/aug/13/turkey-elections-coalition-talks-ahmet-davutoglu](http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/aug/13/turkey-elections-coalition-talks-ahmet-davutoglu) (viewed 27 March 2018).

long-awaited annual progress report on Turkey. EU officials and press representatives repeatedly denied that this had anything to do with the visit of President Erdoğan to Brussels, or the negotiations regarding a ‘migration action plan’.<sup>39</sup> The minutes from a meeting between President Erdoğan, the Turkish Foreign Minister Feridun Sinirlioğlu, EU President Donald Tusk and EU Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker indicate, however, that the report was delayed at Erdoğan’s direct request.<sup>40</sup>

Both the controversial delay of the report, as well as the accelerated exchange of visits of top officials, suggested that the EU was willing to close both eyes to the excesses of Erdoğan’s authoritarianism in the interest of a greater ‘security good’: the need to contain the chaos of unregulated migration on the EU’s southern flank. Again, the logic of ‘crisis’ proved ‘productive’ in allowing for the suspension of EU oversight of Turkey. The findings of the delayed report were indeed of grave concern: outlining, for instance, the severe political pressure to which the judicial system had been subjected, quoting involuntary transfer of judges and prosecutors, and the government’s gradual undermining of the judicial system’s credibility by accusing judges and prosecutors of being part of a ‘parallel structure’.<sup>41</sup>

In those same months, the Turkish government had indeed grown increasingly insensitive to EU criticism in the field of human rights and freedom of speech, with an intensification of judicial and physical attacks against its domestic enemies, notably the AKP’s former ally, the Gülen movement (‘the Fethullahist Terror Structure’ or FETÖ in government discourse) and the PKK.<sup>42</sup>

39 Sevil Erkuş, ‘European Council, parliament at odds over Turkey’, *Hürriyet Daily News* (online), 16 October 2015, available at [www.hurriyetdailynews.com/european-council-parliament-at-odds-over-turkey.aspx?pageID=238&nID=89934&NewsCatID=510](http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/european-council-parliament-at-odds-over-turkey.aspx?pageID=238&nID=89934&NewsCatID=510) (viewed 27 March 2018).

40 Angeliki Papamiliadouou, ‘Χοντρό παιχνίδι στην πλάτη της Ελλάδας’, *EURO2day* (online), 8 February 2016, available at [www.euro2day.gr/news/economy/article/1397081/hontro-paihniidi-sth-plath-ths-elladas.html](http://www.euro2day.gr/news/economy/article/1397081/hontro-paihniidi-sth-plath-ths-elladas.html) (viewed 27 March 2018). In the minutes Juncker is quoted as saying: ‘please note that we postponed the progress report until after the Turkish elections. And we got criticised for this delay.’

41 Haber Merkezi, ‘Cumhurbaşkanı’ndan Can Dündar’a Bireysel Suç Duyurusu’, *Bianet Bağımsız İletişim Ağı* (online), 2 June 2015, available at <http://bianet.org/bianet/toplum/165000-cumhurbaskani-ndan-can-dundar-a-bireysel-suc-duyurusu>; ‘Cihan Haber Ajansı’na da kayyum atandı’, *Radikal* (online), 7 March 2016, available at [www.radikal.com.tr/turkiye/cihan-haber-ajansina-da-kayyum-atandi-1524417](http://www.radikal.com.tr/turkiye/cihan-haber-ajansina-da-kayyum-atandi-1524417); European Commission, *Turkey 2015 Report* (Brussels: European Commission 2015), available on the *European Commission* website at [www.ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\\_documents/2015/20151110\\_report\\_turkey.pdf](http://www.ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key_documents/2015/20151110_report_turkey.pdf) (all sites viewed 27 March 2018).

42 The perpetrators of the attempted *coup d’état* that took place in Turkey on 15 July 2016 were thought to be connected to the Gülen movement as well. Although there is indeed compelling evidence that parts of the Gülen movement had been involved in the penetration of state organizations as well as in the attempted coup, the Turkish government launched an aggressive offensive against all (alleged) members of the movement, particularly in the aftermath of the coup attempt. See Mustafa Akyol, ‘The de-Gülenification of Turkey’, *Al-Monitor* (online), 26 July 2016, available

President Erdoğan included also academics in his framing of state enemies and declared that the citizenship of ‘accomplices’ of terrorists should be revoked. After a petition was launched by scholars asking their colleagues to speak out against state violence in the southeast of the country, Erdoğan vowed to prosecute the signatories.<sup>43</sup> Considering all of the above violations –in flagrant disregard for EU-mandated standards of human rights and liberal democracy—it is all the more remarkable that EU officials pushed towards a recognition of Turkey as a safe third country through the course of the autumn of 2015, as part of the rescripting of a broader readmission and visa agreement between Turkey and the EU.

In some aspects, the 2016 deal defining Turkey as a ‘safe third country’ for asylum-seekers was part of much longer negotiations between Turkey and EU institutions, aimed at pushing back irregular migrants (namely, those who do not qualify for refugee status) out of the Schengen area and towards Turkey. What was new in the 2016 deal, however, was the possibility for refugees to be pushed back from EU territory *before* their claims and rights to asylum in the EU were fully assessed and processed.<sup>44</sup> To render that possible, Turkey was now redefined as a safe third country for Greece, a redefinition that was judicially highly problematic. As UNHCR has argued, Turkey does not meet the requirements of Article 38, clause e, of the Asylum Procedures Directive: ‘the possibility exists to request refugee status and, if found to be a refugee, to receive protection in accordance with the Geneva Convention.’<sup>45</sup> Rather than granting refugee status to Syrian asylum seekers, for instance, Turkey is only willing to grant them ‘temporary protection’ under the Turkish Law on Foreigners and International Protection.<sup>46</sup>

---

at [www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/07/turkey-coup-attempt-degulenification.html](http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/07/turkey-coup-attempt-degulenification.html) (viewed 20 January 2017).

- 43 ‘Definition of “terrorists” should be broadened to include “accomplices,” says Erdoğan’, *Hurriyet Daily News* (online), 15 March 2016, available at [www.hurriyetdailynews.com/definition-of-terrorists-should-be-broadened-to-include-accomplices-sayserdogan.aspx?pageID=238&nID=96461&NewsCatID=338](http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/definition-of-terrorists-should-be-broadened-to-include-accomplices-sayserdogan.aspx?pageID=238&nID=96461&NewsCatID=338) (viewed 28 March 2018).
- 44 UNHCR, ‘Legal considerations on the return of asylum-seekers and refugees from Greece to Turkey as part of the EU–Turkey Cooperation in Tackling the Migration Crisis under the safe third country and first country of asylum concept’, 23 March 2016, available on the UNHCR website at [www.unhcr.org/56f3ec5a9.pdf](http://www.unhcr.org/56f3ec5a9.pdf) (viewed 28 March 2018).
- 45 ‘Directive 2013/32/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on common procedures for granting and withdrawing international protection (recast)’, *Official Journal of the European Union*, vol. 56, L180, 26 June 2013, 60–95 (80), available on the EUR-Lex website at <http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32013L0032&from=en> (viewed 28 March 2018).
- 46 See the unofficial English translation of Directorate General of Migration Management, *Law on Foreigners and International Protection* (Ankara: Ministry of Interior, Directorate General of Migration Management April 2014), available at [www.goc.gov.tr/files/files/eng\\_minikanun\\_5\\_son.pdf](http://www.goc.gov.tr/files/files/eng_minikanun_5_son.pdf) (viewed 28 March 2018); UNHCR, *Legal Considerations on the Return of Asylum-seekers and Refugees*.

Negotiations with the EU on readmission had been a crucial part of Turkey's accession process even before the negotiation talks were officially opened in 2005. Alexander Bürgin indicates that Turkey had previously been reluctant to discuss a readmission agreement since the Turkish government was wary that Turkey would become a final destination for irregular migrants, rather than a point of transition.<sup>47</sup> The European Commission, however, made readmission talks a precondition to starting membership talks.<sup>48</sup> Turkey in the end agreed to begin readmission talks, which were obstructed in 2006 due to preconditions that Turkey wanted to have in place before the agreement was implemented, as well as the Commission's decision to block eight chapters in the negotiation process and the decision of the Republic of Cyprus to block the opening of new chapters in 2009.<sup>49</sup>

Nevertheless, over time the Turkish government became reluctant to implement policies that were of no direct benefit to Turkey. The Commission therefore tried to create an incentive by offering visa liberalization in return for renewed talks on a readmission agreement in 2012.<sup>50</sup> As Burç Aka and Nergiz Özkural show, Turkey made it clear in 2012 that a readmission agreement would only be signed in parallel with the official start of talks on visa liberalization of Turkish citizens travelling to the EU. The conclusion of this process followed in December 2013, with the initiation of the visa liberalization negotiations and the signing of a readmission agreement, which obliged Turkey to readmit third-country nationals and stateless persons, but only three years after the whole agreement would go into effect.<sup>51</sup>

The basis for the current 'deal', in which an accelerated visa agreement featured prominently, was the previously mentioned Merkel–Samsom Plan. An important prerequisite of this plan was that Greece would designate Turkey as a 'safe third country',<sup>52</sup> *a shift in geographical representation that would consent a geographical redirection of the migrant flows*. To lay the ground, a differentiation between the concepts of 'safe country of origin' and 'safe third country' (for refugees) had to be specified.<sup>53</sup> The major challenge confronted

47 Alexander Bürgin, 'European Commission's agency meets Ankara's agenda: why Turkey is ready for a readmission agreement', *Journal of European Public Policy*, vol. 19, no. 6, 2012, 883–99 (884).

48 *Ibid.*, 888–9.

49 *Ibid.*, 889.

50 H. Burç Aka and Nergiz Özkural, 'Turkey and the European Union: a review of Turkey's readmission agreement', *European Legacy*, vol. 20, no. 3, 2015, 255–72 (263).

51 *Ibid.*, 263–5.

52 'The Merkel Plan', 9.

53 The European Stability Initiative think-tank provided an outline of the legislative criteria in its policy document 'Turkey as a "safe third country for Greece"', 3. The legislative criteria used to judge Turkey 'safe' are indicated as follows: 'a. the applicant's life and liberty are not threatened for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, b. this country respects the principle of non-refoulement, in accordance with the Geneva Convention, c. the applicant is in no risk of suffering serious harm according to Article 15 of P.D. 96/2008, d. the country prohibits

by the EU deal-makers was precisely the fact that Turkey was not considered a 'safe country' for refugees because of the multiple violations of Turkish citizens' own human rights.<sup>54</sup> Separating—in concept and subsequently in practice, once the deal went into effect—the rights of Turkish citizens and those of *other* citizens in Turkey (that is, potential refugees) allowed a way out of this impasse. In making Turkey 'safe' for refugees to be returned from Greece (even if not for its *own* citizens), a solution was found.<sup>55</sup>

It is important to note, however, that the 'deal' *does not actually officially exist* as a formal and legally binding agreement between the EU and Turkey. To date, it is based simply on a press release, dated 18 March 2016, stating that 'Turkey and the European Union reconfirmed their commitment to the implementation of their joint action plan activated on 29 November 2015'.<sup>56</sup> Indeed, efforts by NGOs and EU transparency watchdogs like Access Info have confirmed that, beyond the Press Release 144/16 of 18 March, no formal written agreement exists. This ambiguity was put into stark relief by the case brought to the European Court of Justice (ECJ) in February 2017 by an Afghan refugee threatened with expulsion from Greece: the ECJ rejected the case outright, noting that the 'deal' was not an agreement entered into by the European Council or any other EU institution.<sup>57</sup>

Despite this, however, the not-really-a-deal deal has made possible very real practices of removal and push-back, and continues to be taken 'as real' by EU institutional actors. In December 2017, EU Commissioner for Humanitarian Aid Crisis Management Christos Stylianides described it as 'one of the biggest humanitarian projects in the world', noting how 'Turkey and the EU together can be proud of this achievement'.<sup>58</sup> From the Turkish side, Foreign Minister Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu has also continued to use the phrase 'refugee deal' (*göç anlaşması*) while referring to the press statement of 18 March 2016, clearly differentiating it from the readmission agreement (*geri*

---

the removal of an applicant to a country where he/she risks to be subject to torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, as defined in international law, e. the possibility to apply for refugee status exists and, if the applicant is recognized as a refugee, to receive protection in accordance with the Geneva Convention, and f. the applicant has a connection with that country, under which it would be reasonable for the applicant to move to it.'

54 'Turkey as a "safe third country for Greece"', 1.

55 *Ibid.*, 2. In the document, the European Stability Initiative explains that Greece is obliged by EU law and the UN Refugee Convention to admit refugees seeking asylum and investigate their claim. The document suggests, however, that Greek and EU legislation enables Greece to declare an asylum claim inadmissible, return the asylum-seeker to a third safe country and start a 'substantial examination of the claim'.

56 Council of the European Union, 'EU–Turkey statement, 18 March 2016'.

57 Order of the General Court, 28 February 2017, ECLI:EU:T:2017:129.

58 'EU vows allocation of 3 billion euros to Syrian refugees in Turkey to be completed "before 2018"', *Hürriyet Daily News*, 10 December 2017, available at [www.hurriyetdailynews.com/eu-vows-allocation-of-3-billion-euros-to-syrian-refugees-in-turkey-to-be-completed-by-2018-123888](http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/eu-vows-allocation-of-3-billion-euros-to-syrian-refugees-in-turkey-to-be-completed-by-2018-123888) (viewed 28 March 2018).

*kabul anlaşması*), indicating that it would be entirely up to the Turkish government whether or not the deal would remain implemented.<sup>59</sup>

As noted previously, the background document preparing the deal suggested that Turkey, by and large, met all necessary criteria of protection, though needed to fully implement the Law on Foreigners and International Protection that grants international protection to asylum-seekers. In practice, however, Turkey entirely lacks the infrastructure and resources to implement this crucial law: yet another slippage consented by the formal ambiguity of the deal. Amnesty International has revealed that refugees in Turkey, of Syrian and other nationalities, regularly face illegal detention, ill treatment in detention and even deportation: either forcibly, or ‘indirectly’ by being threatened with either return to their country of origin or indefinite detention.<sup>60</sup> Amnesty was not the only organization to raise alarm at the suggested architecture of the deal. The forcible geographical differentiation between the legal definitions and provision of refugee protection garnered the direct condemnation of all major humanitarian agencies. UN High Commissioner for Refugees Filippo Grandi was scathing in his criticism of the provisions of the ‘deal’, noting that such spurious distinctions (with no basis in legal treaties) risked sending refugees to another country without ‘spelling out the refugee protection safeguards under international law’.<sup>61</sup> The UNHCR also expressed its concern at the possibility of the deal’s practical implementation before sufficient capacity was provided to Greece to process asylum requests and accommodate refugees pending the examination of their claims.<sup>62</sup>

The situation of Syrian minors in Turkey is just one telling example of why Turkey can in no sense be considered a ‘safe third country’, as the conditions for minors do not provide even the most basic requisites binding under EU law, as indicated in the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights.<sup>63</sup> UNHCR reports that, of the approximately 3.5 million refugees Turkey had taken in

59 ‘AB ile göç anlaşmasını iptal edebiliriz’, *NTV Haber*, 15 March 2017, available on the NTV website at [www.ntv.com.tr/turkiye/ab-ile-goc-anlasmagini-iptal-edebiliriz](http://www.ntv.com.tr/turkiye/ab-ile-goc-anlasmagini-iptal-edebiliriz), bEMXSZaTy0SVYdto1pgEiA (viewed 28 March 2018).

60 Amnesty International, ‘Europe’s gatekeeper: unlawful detention and deportation of refugees from Turkey’, 16 December 2015, 9–11, available at [www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur44/3022/2015/en/](http://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur44/3022/2015/en/) (viewed 28 March 2018).

61 Quoted in Jennifer Rankin and Patrick Kingsley, ‘EU–Turkey deal could see Syrian refugees back in war zones, says UN’, *Guardian* (online), 8 March 2016, available at [www.theguardian.com/world/2016/mar/08/un-refugee-agency-criticises-quick-fix-eu-turkey-deal](http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/mar/08/un-refugee-agency-criticises-quick-fix-eu-turkey-deal) (viewed 28 March 2018).

62 Melissa Fleming, ‘UNHCR redefines role in Greece as EU–Turkey deal comes into effect’, 22 March 2016, available on the UNHCR website at [www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2016/3/56f10d049/unhcr-redefines-role-greece-eu-turkey-deal-comes-effect.html](http://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2016/3/56f10d049/unhcr-redefines-role-greece-eu-turkey-deal-comes-effect.html) (viewed 28 March 2018).

63 European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, ‘EU Charter of Fundamental Rights’, available at <http://fra.europa.eu/en/charterpedia/article/14-right-education> (viewed 28 March 2018). Article 14 of the Charter specifies that ‘everyone has the right to education’.

from Syria at the time of writing, just over 45 per cent were under the age of 18 and more than 37 per cent were no older than 12.<sup>64</sup> Human Rights Watch, in a report from March 2016, states that their estimates indicate that more than 400,000 Syrian refugee children have no access to education. Indications of UNICEF are even higher: around 80 per cent of Syrian refugees residing in Turkey live outside refugee camps, while only 27 per cent of the children aged between 6 and 17 who live outside these camps have access to education.<sup>65</sup> The Syria Relief Network, an umbrella organization of Syrian humanitarian NGOs, has moreover indicated that many of these children are involved in child labour.<sup>66</sup> The revelations of widespread sexual abuse of minors in Turkish reception centres have provoked further outcry from humanitarian organizations.<sup>67</sup>

Amnesty International and other organizations have also documented repeated instances of Turkey engaging in its own push-back operations, including reports of Syrian refugees forced back across the Turkish–Syrian borders en masse since January 2016 by Turkish authorities. Syrian refugees have also been repeatedly denied registration, thus denying them access to basic services, such as medical treatment.<sup>68</sup> The regular push-back of refugees attempting to enter Turkish territory has moreover increased illegal smuggling operations at the Turkish border with Syria, described by Amnesty as ‘Fortress Turkey’, with hundreds of thousands of displaced Syrians encamped within 20 kilometres of the Turkish border without access to even the most basic facilities.

The Turkish authorities, meanwhile, have begun to put forward proposals to replicate EU attempts to off-shore refugee reception outside its own territory as well. Already in late 2015 Turkey expressed its desire to set up a ‘safe zone’ for Syrians inside the Syrian borders, in order to avoid taking in more Syrian refugees.<sup>69</sup> Such attempts gained impetus in early 2016 with

64 ‘Operational Portal, refugee situations: Syria regional refugee response’, 22 March 2018, available on the UNHCR website at <http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/country.php?id=224> (viewed 28 March 2018).

65 Patrick Kingsley, ‘From war to sweatshop for Syria’s child refugees’, *Guardian* (online), 6 May 2016, available at [www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/06/war-to-sweatshop-for-child-refugees](http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/06/war-to-sweatshop-for-child-refugees) (viewed 28 March 2018).

66 Ibid.

67 ‘30 Syrian children “sexually assaulted” in Turkey refugee camp’, *Hürriyet Daily News*, 12 May 2016, available at [www.hurriyetdailynews.com/30-syrian-children-sexually-assaulted-in-turkey-refugee-camp.aspx?PageID=238&NID=99117&NewsCatID=509](http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/30-syrian-children-sexually-assaulted-in-turkey-refugee-camp.aspx?PageID=238&NID=99117&NewsCatID=509) (viewed 28 March 2018).

68 Amnesty International, ‘Turkey: illegal mass returns of Syrian refugees expose fatal flaws in EU–Turkey deal’, press release, 1 April 2016, available at [www.amnesty.org/en/press-releases/2016/04/turkey-illegal-mass-returns-of-syrian-refugees-expose-fatal-flaws-in-eu-turkey-deal](http://www.amnesty.org/en/press-releases/2016/04/turkey-illegal-mass-returns-of-syrian-refugees-expose-fatal-flaws-in-eu-turkey-deal) (viewed 28 March 2018).

69 Patrick Wintour, ‘Turkey revives plan for safe zone in Syria to stem flow of refugees’, *Guardian* (online), 16 February 2016, available at [www.theguardian.com/world/2016/feb/16/turkey-safe-zone-syria-refugees-russian-airstrikes](http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/feb/16/turkey-safe-zone-syria-refugees-russian-airstrikes); Ali Ünal, ‘Safe zone in Syria aims to provide conditions for refugees to return home’, *Daily Sabah* (online), 28 July

the progress of the EU–Turkey talks. The suggestion of President Erdoğan that ‘cleansing the region of all threatening elements and establishing a safe zone constitutes the basis of 1.7 million Syrian refugees’ return’ is therefore of grave concern, combined with the current legal status of Syrian refugees inside Turkey that remains ambivalent to say the least: refugees are presently registered as ‘guests’ and ‘brothers and sisters’, empty terms in international law. The lack of protection for Syrians and other refugee populations within Turkish territory is further exacerbated by the situation of increasing insecurity and violence in large parts of the country’s Southeast, with what many commentators are beginning to refer to as the ‘Syrianization’ of this region of important PKK presence.<sup>70</sup>

### Saving Europe?

The evident disconnect in the concerns of EU political leaders between the need to assure certain rights of EU citizens at home—while removing the EU’s responsibility in promoting such rights abroad—has long been an object of critique. A large scholarly literature exists on the disjuncture between the EU’s rhetoric of rights promotion in its partner countries and actual practice and policies, most importantly in its immediate neighbourhood under the auspices of the European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP) and associated programmes.<sup>71</sup>

One of the most potent critiques levelled both by scholars and humanitarian organizations against the ENP in recent years has been its progressive transformation from an initiative intended to promote democratic transformation within partner states, to concerns with securitization. Elspeth Guild wrote about this shift almost a decade ago, noting how the EU’s neighbours, especially in the Mediterranean, have now become primarily

---

2015, available at [www.dailysabah.com/politics/2015/07/28/safe-zone-in-syria-aims-to-provide-conditions-for-refugees-to-return-home](http://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2015/07/28/safe-zone-in-syria-aims-to-provide-conditions-for-refugees-to-return-home); Human Rights Watch, ‘Turkey: open borders to Syrians fleeing ISIS’, 14 April 2016, available at [www.hrw.org/news/2016/04/14/turkey-open-borders-syrians-fleeing-isis](http://www.hrw.org/news/2016/04/14/turkey-open-borders-syrians-fleeing-isis) (all sites viewed 28 March 2018).

70 Kadri Gürsel, ‘Turkey’s Southeast beginning to resemble Syria’, *Al-Monitor* (online), 13 June 2016, available at [www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/06/turkey-syria-kurdish-militants-terror-spilled-major-cities.html#ixzz4BYvZRFJr](http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/06/turkey-syria-kurdish-militants-terror-spilled-major-cities.html#ixzz4BYvZRFJr) (viewed 26 June 2016).

71 Among others, see Raffaella del Sarto, ‘Normative empire Europe: the European Union, its borderlands, and the “Arab Spring”’, *Journal of Common Market Studies*, vol. 54, no. 2, 2015, 215–32; Elisabeth Johansson-Nogues, ‘The (non-)normative power EU and the European Neighbourhood Policy: an exceptional policy for an exceptional actor?’, *European Political Economy Review*, no. 7, 2007, 181–94; Alun Jones, ‘Questionable actorness and presence: projecting EU’rope in the Mediterranean’, *Political Geography*, vol. 28, no. 2, 2009, 79–90; and Henk van Houtum and Freerk Boedeltje, ‘Questioning the EU’s neighbourhood geo-politics: introduction to a special section’, *Geopolitics*, vol. 16, no. 1, 2011, 121–9.

Europe's police. The Renewed ENP, launched in the autumn of 2015, has further strengthened the primary emphasis on the securitization and bounding of the neighbourhood. Romano Prodi's infamous 'ring of friends' around the EU is now, as *The Economist* termed it in the summer of 2015, 'a ring of fire'.<sup>72</sup> The EU's neighbourhood is no longer 'a space of opportunity' (whether for economic integration or, in more optimistic times, for the advancement of rights and values that the EU claims to hold dear),<sup>73</sup> but predominantly a space of dangers to be contained, and whose possible 'spill-over' to EU shores and territory must be prevented at all costs.<sup>74</sup>

There are two, equally troubling, geographical determinisms at work in such envisionings (and their attendant policy prescriptions and interventions), and two forms of the sort of divisive spatial 'sorting' that we mention at the outset of this article. The first places (in the most literal, geographic sense of the word) the causes of the periodic crises of migration (of which the 2015 refugee crisis is just the most recent incarnation) beyond EU territory and responsibility. As Nicholas de Genova has argued, such understandings map a 'Europe' that is confronted by crises originating beyond its borders;<sup>75</sup> 'a "Europe" that is victim of unfathomable conflicts erupting elsewhere, derived from the incapacity or incompetence of (postcolonial) "others" to adequately govern themselves',<sup>76</sup> directly blaming the victims for the wars and violence that are rendering the neighbourhood so 'unsafe'. With this offshoring of blame, the responsibility for securing the region necessarily shifts also—if not predominantly—to the EU's neighbours.

The second form of geographical 'sorting' is instead being directly waged on the bodies of those fleeing the 'ring of fire'. This form of geographical determinism proceeds through a fully colonial desubjectification of migrants, whose decision-making autonomy is entirely denied, as a number of recent studies have argued.<sup>77</sup> The predominant framing evident in most recent EU

72 See the comments in Tobias Schumacher, 'Back to the future: the "new" ENP towards the southern neighbourhood and the end of ambition', *College of Europe Policy Brief*, no. 1, 2016.

73 Alun Jones, 'Making regions for EU action: the EU and the Mediterranean', in Luiza Bialasiewicz (ed.), *Europe in the World: EU Geopolitics and the Making of European Space* (Aldershot: Ashgate 2011); Luiza Bialasiewicz, Carl Dahlman, Gian Matteo Apuzzo, Felix Ciuta, Alun Jones, Chris Rumford, Ruth Wodak, James Anderson and Alan Ingram, 'The new political geographies of the European "neighbourhood"', *Political Geography*, vol. 28, no. 2, 2009, 79–89.

74 It is interesting how the notion of 'spill-over' effects, once envisioned as the desirable 'spill-over' of European rights and values *into* the neighbourhood, is now used primarily to indicate a set of effects with the opposite directionality.

75 Nicholas de Genova, 'Spectacles of migrant "illegality": the scene of exclusion, the obscene of inclusion', *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, vol. 36, no. 7, 2013, 1180–98.

76 New Keywords Collective, 'Europe/crisis'.

77 Ruben Andersson, *Illegality, Inc.: Clandestine Migration and the Business of Bordering Europe* (Berkeley: University of California Press 2014); Sandro Mezzadra and Brett Neilson, *Border as Method, or, the Multiplication of Labor* (Durham, NC: Duke University Press 2013).

policy documents suggests migrants should, like naive children, be protected from making bad decisions: they should be ‘protected from undertaking unnecessarily dangerous journeys’, ‘protected from exploitation by smugglers’ and ‘be made aware of the risks’. The Renewed ENP has a strong emphasis, indeed, on education programmes aimed at ‘raising awareness’ of the risks of irregular migration. But the emphasis on ‘education’ is not reserved to attempts to halt migrant flows in the EU’s ‘partner states’: such deterministic and culturalized understandings are a powerful framing guiding the response to migrants also once they arrive in Europe; migrants who must be re-educated (and, if need be, disciplined) once they arrive on the streets of European cities.<sup>78</sup>

There was another rubric of protection evident in political and institutional reactions to the refugee crisis, however, to which we would like to draw attention in closing: the need to ‘save’ the EU itself. One of the recurring justifications invoked by the supporters of the EU–Turkey deal was exactly this: the pressing necessity to resolve the crisis so that its effects would not pull the EU apart. Faced with a growing populist and Eurosceptic backlash, top EU figures (including President of the European Council Donald Tusk and European Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker) called on numerous occasions for the need to ‘do something’ urgently about the ‘refugee crisis’ in order to ensure ‘the very survival of the Union’ and ‘the survival of liberal values’ in Europe.<sup>79</sup>

In such calls, what is striking (as we hinted at the outset of this piece) is the disjuncture between the discourse of historical unity and ‘memory’ of Europe that was invoked to mobilize EU member states (and EU citizens) into a common response to the crisis in its first months in the autumn of 2015, and the ways in which this collective memory and ‘legacy’ (of liberal values, of refuge) has increasingly been delimited spatially, sorting to *whom* and *where* Europe’s historical responsibility lies. The semantic shift evident in more recent appeals focusing on the need to assure the survival of liberal values in Europe rather than a supposed set of liberal values of Europe is indicative, to our mind, of the failure of a collective memory of European responsibility to mobilize a collective policy and political response.

78 As the highly critiqued editorial by Algerian writer Kamel Daoud suggested in ‘The sexual misery of the Arab world’, *New York Times* (online), 12 February 2016 (originally in French in *Le Monde*, 11 February), available at [www.nytimes.com/2016/02/14/opinion/sunday/the-sexual-misery-of-the-arab-world.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/14/opinion/sunday/the-sexual-misery-of-the-arab-world.html?_r=0) (viewed 28 March 2018). Also see the leading editorial in *The Economist*: ‘Migrant men and European women: to absorb newcomers peacefully, Europe must insist they respect values such as tolerance and sexual equality’, *The Economist*, 16 January 2016.

79 See the comments (viewed 26 June 2016) in Heather Grabbe and Stefan Lehne, ‘Can the EU survive populism?’, 14 June 2016, available on the *Carnegie Europe* website at [www.carnegieeurope.eu/2016/06/14/can-eu-survive-populism/j1vb](http://www.carnegieeurope.eu/2016/06/14/can-eu-survive-populism/j1vb) (viewed 28 March 2018).

## ORCID

*Luiza Bialasiewicz*  <http://orcid.org/0000-0003-0011-9418>

*Enno Maessen*  <http://orcid.org/0000-0001-9623-313X>

**Luiza Bialasiewicz** is a political geographer and Professor of European Governance in the Department of European Studies at the University of Amsterdam. She is also permanent Visiting Professor at the College of Europe, Natolin where she teaches an annual seminar in European Geopolitics. Her most recent research focuses on the urban political geographies of migration and rights to public space in European cities. Email: L.A.Bialasiewicz@uva.nl

**Enno Maessen** is a historian and Ph.D. candidate in the Department of European Studies at the University of Amsterdam. His research focuses on identity formation and placemaking in contemporary southeastern European cities, in particular Istanbul. Email: J.M.A.H.Maessen@uva.nl